Committee on Academic Programs (CAP)

Minutes for February 11, 2009

Attendance:

Present: C. Alves, B. Chiang, R. Anderson, C. Liebars, C. Lindberg, B. Tellis, J. Boatwright,  F. Cooper, T. Pavlovsky, G. Lauterio, B. Stratton
Excused:  J. Karsnitz, J. Bennett, B. Strassman
Minutes

The minutes were approved as submitted.  

1. New course approval

A sub-committee was formed consisting of Bob Anderson, Brianne Stratton, Bea Chiang, Cathy Liebars, 1 or 2 members from GPC, Wes LaBar, and Delsia Fleming (assistant dean).  The sub-committee will need to find out what schools are currently doing and consider writing intensive courses, liberal learning courses, and graduate programs.

2. Student Feedback Form

A preliminary recommendation was presented to CAP by the sub-committee but it was decided that before making a recommendation we should wait for the results of the assessment of the instrument.  So the preliminary recommendation was changed to a preliminary report and was approved with T. Pavlovsky making the motion and C. Lindberg seconding it. (See attached report.)

3. Specializations

T. Pavlovsky made a motion to accept the problem statement presented by R. Anderson regarding specializations and it was seconded by B. Stratton.  The motion passed.  (See attached.) R. Anderson volunteered to research how departments are using “specializations” before making a proposal to CAP.
Respectfully submitted, 

Cathy Liebars

TO:
Steering Committee
FROM:
Committee on Academic Programs (CAP)
RE:
Student Evaluation of Teaching

DATE:
December 10, 2008
Background: 

In February 2006, the Committee on Academic Programs (CAP) approved the new Instructor and Course Feedback Form.  CAP also recommended at the time that the form should be evaluated in 2-3 years.  Later, in March 2007, The Steering Committee charged CAP with considering a request from Dean Susan Albertine that a question regarding the instructor’s overall teaching effectiveness, comparable to the deleted “item 15” on the old instrument, be added to the new form.  CAP asked that such a consideration be delayed and then folded into a planned review of the instrument and related procedures scheduled for Fall 2008.  The Steering Committee agreed.  CAP was charged with this review in October 2008.  

Charge: 
The Steering Committee requests that the Committee on Academic Programs reviews the current Instructor and Course Feedback Form and the procedures (e.g., electronic or paper administration) established for its administration and recommend appropriate changes in the form and related procedures.

Preliminary Report:
Upon receiving the charge from Steering, CAP formed a Sub-committee on Student Evaluation of Teaching.  CAP felt it necessary and appropriate to include representation from AFT and Institutional Research.  The Sub-committee has reviewed the extensive work done by The Ad Hoc Committee on Student Evaluation of Teaching which was created (summer of 2005) by the Faculty Senate to consider issues with respect to course evaluation and feedback and to develop a draft course/instructor instrument.  The work of that Ad Hoc Committee resulted in the creation of the currently approved Instructor and Course Feedback Form.  In addition to citing the research they reviewed, the online materials also give specificity to the instrument’s items by linking each question to the dimension of instruction assessed.  To ensure that the CAP Sub-committee fully understood the 2005 report, they met with three individuals from the Ad Hoc Committee.  The Ad Hoc Committee’s extensive materials are located at http://ir.intrasun.tcnj.edu/teacher.html.  

Given the comprehensive and thorough review of student feedback on teaching that was conducted by the 2005 Ad Hoc Committee, CAP’s first recommendation is that the work, recommended by the ad hoc committee, be completed, namely verifying the reliability and validity of the current instrument.  

1 - In the Executive Summary of the Ad Hoc report, they state, “the committee recommends that the draft instrument be evaluated during a test period, using standard psychometric procedures, to assume that it is a valid and reliable measurement tool.”  It appears that this recommendation was never acted upon.  The sub-committee contacted Provost Carol Bresnahan and AFT President, Ralph Edelbach for approval to utilize the Instructor and Course Feedback Form results from Fall 2008 to conduct validity and item reliability assessments of the current evaluation instrument.  Approval was granted.  Therefore, it is CAP’s recommendation that the instrument be evaluated to acquire norming data, in addition to understanding item reliabilities and factor structure before recommending changes, if any, to the form.  Specifically, this also means waiting to reconsider “item 15”.

2- The sub-committee was asked to consider a request from Dean Susan Albertine to reconsider the inclusion of “item 15” (instructors overall teaching effectiveness) to the new form.  The sub-committee invited members of the Faculty Senate’s ad hoc committee to a meeting held on December 3, 2008, to understand their rationale in eliminating “item 15” on the revised form.  The committee members reiterated their concern that too much emphasis might be placed on this one item without giving due consideration to all the feedback provided.  In reviewing the contents of the ad hoc committee’s report, it was found that the overall item does not necessarily prompt reliable and valid ratings nor does the literature support a basis for national benchmarking.  Cross-comparison with the former instrument would not be accurate, as the form questions influence the overall item response and the context has been changed in the new form.  Although we have not reached a decision, CAP would recommend waiting for the results of point #1 before reconsidering Item 15.

3- In discussing the process for administration (paper or electronic), the sub-committee reviewed literature and gathered data regarding response rates and electronic administration of online evaluations.  The literature highlighted students concerns about the anonymity of their responses as well as a tendency for polarized results.  Results of the data cited an average online-response rate of 30% compared to almost 100% utilizing paper-based instruments.  Therefore, CAP would recommend that we continue to utilize our paper-based format to ensure a high response rate.  However, we also recommend supplementing our existing Scantron Opscan infrastructure with the necessary technology to convert and house data in an electronic format for dissemination to faculty and for historical tracking purposes.  We recommend that the Union and TCNJ’s Legal Counsel be consulted regarding the confidentiality of the electronically stored data, the purposes for which it can be used (with and without an instructor’s name) and to whom it may be distributed.

A. According to MOA #64 The current process requires that “The department chairperson (or appropriate program coordinator) is responsible for maintaining the integrity of the process for distributing, administering, and collecting student feedback forms (SFF).  After the forms have been tabulated and the original forms returned to the department, the chairperson is responsible for distributing the materials in a manner that is respectful and constructive and that leads to appropriate analysis and discussion within the department or program. It is understood by the College and the Union that such discussions should certainly include modes of information other than the SFF (e.g., peer observations, review of syllabi, course assignments, and so on).  While the sub-committee did not invite formal testimony regarding the extent to which these procedures are followed, the consensus of the group was that the procedure for returning and discussing the Instructor and Course Feedback Form results be revised to consider utilizing the Teaching and Learning Center once it is established.  

5- CAP recommends that both students and faculty be reminded of the purpose and value of the evaluations and how to best utilize the results.  We share the vision of the Faculty Senate ad hoc committee as stated in their report, “The vision of the teacher evaluation process…is that we will equip our teaching and learning community with both an evaluative and diagnostic tool that improves the feedback process within the curriculum and encourages shared responsibility for fostering a culture of continued improvement.”    

DRAFT 

(February 11, 2009)

Adopting Common Terminology for Sub-categories within Majors

Statement of Problem:

Currently there is no standard term for subdivisions within majors.  They are sometimes called ‘tracks,’ sometimes ‘concentrations,’ and still other times ‘foci.’  The word ‘concentration’ is also used in liberal learning as Option A of the breadth requirement.  Having a word or phrase that would universally be applied to subdivisions within majors would eliminate confusion that can result from our current usage.  Making that word other than ‘concentration’ would eliminate further possible ambiguities and allow for fuller use of the PAWS system. 

The current major subdivisions emerged mostly in informal ways, although since ‘transformation,’ those approved by deans appear on transcripts.  But there is no formalized process for creating, modifying, or eliminating major sub-categories, no guarantee that they will appear on students’ transcripts, and, of course, no common terminology.  By approving such a common terminology, and an accompanying set of standards for their implementation, transcripts would be more reliable indicators of students’ academic achievements and the course bulletin would more clearly spell out academic opportunities.

Additional Comments:

An approval process for adding, changing, and eliminating specializations (if that becomes the standard term) should be developed by each school, requiring curriculum committee endorsement (where applicable) and approval by the dean.

All such specializations, with their requirements, should be clearly indicated on the PAWS system in relevant places so that students and advisors can be fully apprised of their possibilities.   

